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Memorandum for Admiral Stark1
December 2, 1940   [Washington, D.C.]

Secret
Subject:  Joint Basic War Plans, Rainbows Nos. 3 and 5.

1. Referring to your memorandum of November 29, 1940, I will raise no further objection to the Rainbow Plan No. 3 (submitted with your memorandum to me of November 22, 1940).2  But since the War Department does not subscribe to the concept of that plan, I would suggest that the Army and Navy also prepare an alternative plan for later presentation to the President.  This alternative plan should be based on the concept outlined in paragraph 4, of my memorandum of November 29, 1940.  Under such a plan the fleet would be retained initially in the Pacific and not moved at once to the Atlantic, as is contemplated in Rainbow Plan No. 5.  In other words, the War Department suggestion for a Rainbow Plan No. 3 would cover only the period from the declaration of war with Japan up to the time that we initiate a major offensive in the Atlantic theatre against the Axis Powers.

2. I favor an effort to obtain the British point of view as to the help they need from us to defeat Germany and Italy.  I would like to have our Military Attaché in London, Brigadier General Raymond E. Lee, participate in those conferences.  If you have no objections please instruct Admiral Ghormley accordingly and advise me, so that I may issue similar instructions to General Lee.3
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1.The file copy of this memorandum shows it to have been drafted by Colonel Joseph T. McNarney (U.S.M.A., 1915) and Lieutenant Colonel Lee S. Gerow (V.M.I., 1913) of the War Plans Division, but Marshall heavily edited the original draft.

2. Replying at once to Marshall’s November 29 memorandum, Admiral Stark observed that the navy needed carefully laid plans since it had to “begin shooting the day that war eventuates. . . . Should we become engaged in the war described in Rainbow 3, it will not be through my doing but because those in higher authority have decided that it is to our best national interest to accept such a war.  For this reason I regret that I can not accept the suggestion in paragraph 4 of your memorandum that we readjust Rainbow 3 and base it upon an entirely different set of assumptions which preclude war in the Far East altogether. . . .

“Basically, the suggestions in paragraph 4 of your memorandum are very similar to Rainbow No. 5.  I hope that we can start active work on this plan within the next month.  However, if we are to make a useful plan for a major war in the Atlantic, I consider it essential that we know a great deal more about British ideas than we have yet been able to glean.  I do not know, in fact, whether or not they have any long range plan for themselves, or whether they have realistic ideas as to what help they think they need from us to defeat Germany and Italy.  Therefore, as a preparatory measure for getting their ideas on this subject, I propose that we ask them plainly what their major strategic ideas are, and how they would hope that an allied plan would prescribe the amount and nature of the assistance that our Army and Navy would give to them.  If you agree with this idea, please let me know and I will tell Ghormley in London to ask them several pointed questions.” (Stark Memorandum for General Marshall, November29, 1940,NA/RG 165[WPD, 4175–15].)

3. Rear Admiral Robert L. Ghormley (U.S.N.A., 1906) had arrived in London in August 1940 as a special naval observer.  Lee—who had been military attaché in London since June commented on his instructions, which eventuated in the American-British staff conferences in Washington of January and February 1941, in The London Journal of General Raymond E. Lee, 1940–1941, ed. James Leutze (Boston and Toronto:  Little, Brown and Company, 1971), pp. 155–56. (For information about the American-British staff conferences, see editorial note #2-363, Papers of George Catlett Marshall [2:  409–10].)
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